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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 20, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 3, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 4, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury in the form of

right carpal tunnel.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s gradual onset left carpal

tunnel.

2. Medical related to the left carpal tunnel.

3. Whether the claimant’s blood clots were a compensable

consequence of her right carpal tunnel.

4. Continuing medical for the right hand and wrist.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant developed bilateral carpal tunnel as
a result of her work and developed blood clots
as a result of the carpal tunnel surgery.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent contends that it accepted
Claimant’s right wrist/hand gradual onset
injury as compensable and provided all
appropriate treatment.  Claimant had according
to the current medical records, some unknown
blood disorder preexisting her employment
which resulted in blood clots.  Claimant was
off work on a medical leave of absence after
her employment with Tyson from June 10, 2010
until September 2, 2010 due to blood clots.

Respondent denies that Claimants carpal tunnel
release resulted in the development of blood
clots as that problem existed prior to her
employment and prior to the carpal tunnel
release.  There is no causal connection
between surgery and her unknown blood disorder
and blood clots.

Respondent contends that it has furnished all
benefits to which the Claimant is entitled.
Claimant saw Dr. Kaplan December 6, 2011 with
pain in both hands, both feet, the neck and
the low back.  She gave a history of blood
clots from 2008 through 2010.  She had been
taking Xanax and Prozac for 15 years.  Her
physical examination was normal.  Dr. Kaplan
recommended a cervical MRI which Respondent
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denies is necessary or reasonable in light of
her work related injury.  Claimant
subsequently saw Dr. Michael Morse December
19, 2011 who notes that she had the right hand
problem and now has the same symptoms in her
left hand and complains of pain, numbness,
tingling, and swelling in her feet.  He
advised she had no clinical evidence of RSD;
there was no need for any more testing; and
that she could return to work with no
restrictions.  He felt her symptoms in her
feet and left upper extremity were not work
related.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-year-old female who

suffered an admittedly compensable gradual onset right wrist and

hand injury in the form of carpal tunnel syndrome.  The claimant

signed a document found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2, Page 1,

entitled Tyson Foods, Inc. Team Member Statement of Illness on

April 29, 2010.  In that document, the claimant states, “Pain in

right wrist shooting in arm and fingers.”  The claimant also

indicated that her right hand, arm and wrist were affected at that

time.  The claimant also completed a Form AR-N.  In the AR-N form

the claimant indicated that her right wrist was the injured body

part.  That document was signed by the claimant on April 29, 2010.

The Form AR-N can be found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2, Page 2.

The claimant admitted into evidence a document found at Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1, Page 1, entitled Patient Assessment Form.  In that

form, the claimant indicates a chief complaint of right wrist.  In

that document, the claimant indicates that the onset of symptoms

was March 17, 2010, and that the symptoms occurred while at work.

On May 13, 2010, the claimant was seen at the Arkansas

Orthopedics Sports Medicine PA in Harrison, Arkansas, by Dr.
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Sidani.  The medical record from that visit indicates a chief

complaint of right wrist pain.  Dr. Sidani notes that the claimant

has been given conservative treatment in the form of modified job

duties, anti-inflammatories and ice application; however, her

symptoms continued.  The claimant was assessed with DeQuervain’s

right wrist, CTS right hand and a corticosteroid injection was

given by Dr. Sidani.  The claimant was also fitted with a cock up

wrist brace to wear at night and during her work day.  The claimant

was restricted to no repetitive use of the right hand.

On May 27, 2010, the claimant was again seen at the Arkansas

Orthopedic Sports Medicine PA by Dr. Sidani for a two week follow

up after her injection of DeQuervain’s tendinitis and a cock up

wrist brace.  Following is a portion of that medical record:

“DeQuervain’s tendonitis right wrist.  This is
doing much better.  I recommended observation.
For her CTS I recommended EMG studies as she’s
been in a cock up wrist brace now and has been
taking anti-inflammatories with no relief.
We’ll check out the extent of compression of
her median nerve and make recommendations
pending that study.  We’ll keep her on limited
duties with no repetitive use of this hand and
keep her in the cock up wrist brace until her
follow up after her nerve studies.”

On June 14, 2010, the claimant was admitted to the emergency

department of the North Arkansas Regional Medical Center.  The

claimant was admitted for swelling in her lower left extremity

which was eventually diagnosed as a blood clot.  I note that this

course of treatment has not been alleged by any party to be related

to the claimant’s compensable injury.  At that time, testimony from

the claimant indicated that she was given a leave of absence from
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her employer due to her blood clotting for a period of three

months.  The claimant was treating with Dr. Shannon Brownfield for

her lower extremity deep venous thrombosis and blood clotting.

This treatment included the use of Coumadin that was closely

regulated by Dr. Brownfield in the months of June, July and August

of 2010.

Sometime in September 2010 the claimant had recovered from her

lower extremity difficulties to the point she was able to continue

treatment regarding her right carpal tunnel syndrome.  On September

22, 2010, the claimant underwent an EMG study at the referral of

Dr. Sidani.  Following are portions of the EMG report signed by Dr.

Miles Johnson:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is a
48-year-old right-handed white female who
since April has had very constant numbness
involving the right first through fourth
digits.  She notes grip weakness as well as
aching pain, which can be moderate to severe
in nature.  She notes less severe
symptomatology on the left.  There is some
improvement using wrist braces.  She has
recently been seen by Dr. Sidani and is
referred for evaluation of the above and for
electro diagnostic testing of the bilateral
upper extremities.”

“SUMMARY: Nerve conduction studies were
performed on the right and left median and
ulnar motor nerves.  Right median motor distal
latency markedly prolonged.  Conduction
velocity deceased.  Left median and bilateral
ulnar motor studies were normal.  Right median
F-wave prolonged as compared to the left.
Ulnar F-wave symmetric.  Right and left median
and ulnar sensory orthodromic latency
differences were abnormal, right worse than
left.  Ulnar and radial sensory responses were
normal.  EMG examination of the bilateral
upper extremities was within normal limits.”



6

On October 29, 2010, the claimant underwent right carpal

tunnel release surgery at North Arkansas Regional Medical Center

performed by Dr. Sidani.

On November 22, 2010, the claimant went to the Northwest

Arkansas Regional Medical Center in Harrison, Arkansas, to the

emergency department and was seen by Dr. Peter Maningas.  At that

time, the claimant gave a chief complaint of “extremity pain” and

stated complaint of “left lower leg swollen Hx of DVT.”  However,

a radiology report from that visit indicates that a lower extremity

venous doppler study was performed and there was no evidence of

“DVT on the left.”

On November 24, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Sidani for a four week follow up of her right carpal tunnel

release.  That report indicated that the claimant had no

complaints.  Dr. Sidani recommended grip strength and range of

motion exercises at home and that the claimant to go to full duty

work with follow up in one month.

On November 24, 2010, November 29, 2010, November 30, 2010,

December 6, 2010, December 13, 2010, and December 21, 2010, the

claimant appears to have been seen by Dr. Brownfield regarding her

lower left extremity issues and for monitoring of her medications

for that issue.

On December 23, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Sidani.  In the report from that visit, Dr. Sidani states,

“Marjeana is eight weeks after right CTR.  She has no complaints.

She states the sensation is much better.”  At that time, the
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claimant was found to have zero permanent impairment and was told

to continue full duty work with follow up as needed.

On January 19, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Jeff Johnson

with Arkansas Orthopedics for a consultation.  The chief complaint

is listed in the medical report as “right hand persistent numbness

and tingling pain.”  Following are the impressions and plan portion

of that medical record from the claimant’s visit with Dr. Johnson:

“IMPRESSION:
1. Persistent right hand numbness and

tingling and pain status post right
carpal tunnel release, 10-29-2010.

2. Dupuytren’s, bilateral hands.

PLAN:
1. I certainly think the fact that her

numbness is no longer persistent is a
great sign and she likely is resolving
her symptoms slowly.  I think the pain
she is having in the heel of her hand is
consistent with pillar pain.  I think
this is something we should continue to
keep an eye; however, since it has
already been about 3½ months, we will set
her up for a repeat nerve conduction
study with Dr. Miles Johnson, who did her
first study.

2. She will return once the nerve conduction
study is complete.

3. We also discussed the natural history of
Dupuytren’s disease and the fact that she
does not have a contracture and she does
not have a family history of this or
involvement of her feet.  This is
something we will keep an eye on.  If she
has trouble putting her hand flat on a
table, we will discuss this more.”

On June 21, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Johnson.

The clinic note from that visit, in part, states:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Benson
returns after a repeat nerve conduction study
performed on 6/8/11 by Dr. Miles Johnson.
This was compared to a study of 9/22/10.  In
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the interval, she has had a carpal tunnel
release.  He finds that there is still
evidence of moderate right median
mononeuropathy at the wrist, but he felt the
changes were typical postoperative changes and
appear to be improved compared to the study of
September of 2010.”

That clinic note also indicates that the claimant still noted pain

in her right hand and did not feel comfortable or safe handling

knives or sharp objects.  Dr. Johnson started the claimant on

physical therapy and returned her with a work restriction of no use

of sharp objects in the right hand otherwise full duty.

On August 2, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Johnson.

The medical note indicates that, “She feels like her hand is no

better than it was before she started doing surgery although she

does note that swelling is somewhat decreased.”  In the plan

portion of that medical record, Dr. Johnson states:

“I discussed with Ms. Benson today that her
symptoms are somewhat of a quandary to me
given the fact that she has persistent pain
that is out of proportion to her exam, I
wonder if this may represent RSD without
trophic changes.  Although this is somewhat
unlikely we have not looked into this and it
is a possibility.  However it is a great sign
that the pain in he heel of her hand which was
originally her concern has completely
resolved.  I am not sure how to describe the
new pain in her wrist anatomically.”

On December 6, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Ryan Kaplan

at the referral of Dr. Johnson for a neurology consultation.

Following is a portion of the record from that visit:

“Thanks for kindly referring Ms. Benson for
neurological consultation.  She is a 49 year
old female who is referred for pain.  She says
it began April 2, 2010.  She was diagnosed
with carpal tunnel syndrome in her right hand.
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A doctor in Harrison performed surgery there.
However, the patient is reporting pain in both
her wrists and both hands.  She reports
positive swelling.  The patient also
interestingly has pain in both her feet-bottom
regions.  It is difficult for her to stand for
long periods.  She reports shooting pain also
through the bottom of her feet.  She says they
are also very tender.  The patient works at
Tyson and is using her hands on an almost
constant basis for her job duties.  It has
become very difficult for her to do her job
because of the high levels of discomfort.”

In that visit, the medical note indicates that the patient also

reported neck pain and lower back pain.  Dr. Kaplan, in his

impression section, indicated that he would like to proceed with a

cervical MRI to rule out cervical myleopathy.  If that MRI was

negative, Dr. Kaplan indicates that he intends to recheck the nerve

conduction on her hands.  He also states, “Concerns were raised

about possible reflex sympathetic dystrophy and certainly this

remains a possibility.  Nonetheless we will try to rule out other

neurological disease that can be present in the above manner.”

On December 19, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Michael

Morse of Neurological Associates PLC in Fayetteville, Arkansas.

Following are the impressions found in the medical note from Dr.

Morse’s visit with the claimant:

“This patient had severe right carpal tunnel
syndrome after working at Tyson’s for less
than two years.  She had it operated on.  She
had an initial improvement in terms of
numbness, but since then complains of pain and
swelling in both hands and both feet.  I do
not find any clinical evidence of RSD.  She
has no trophic changes, no skin temperature
changes, no allodynia.

I think her exam and history is colored by her
underlying anxiety disorder.
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At the present time, I do not see a need for
any other testing.  Neurologically, she can
return to her work with no restrictions.

Her symptoms in her feet are not work-related
and it is noted that the symptoms in her left
upper extremity have gotten worse with
restricted activity; therefore, I do not
believe the left upper extremity is work-
related.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether or

not she suffered a compensable gradual onset left carpal tunnel

injury while employed by the respondent.  The vast majority of the

medical evidence submitted in this matter shows that the claimant

sought treatment and complained of her difficulties related to her

right carpal tunnel syndrome which was accepted as compensable in

this matter.  However, the claimant did undergo a bilateral EMG

test on September 22, 2010.  The EMG report performed by Dr.

Johnson did state, “Electro diagnostic study is consistent with a

diagnosis of bilateral median neuropathies at the level of the

wrist consistent with a diagnosis of carpal tunnel syndrome.  This

does appear to be severe on the right and mild on the left.”  At

the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony on cross examination about when she began having pain in

her left wrist as follows:

“Q. Do you recall telling me in your
deposition that your left wrist started
hurting a couple of months after your right
wrist?

A. If that’s what I said, yes.

Q. Do you recall that?

A. Yes.”
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After review of the medical evidence, the documentary evidence

and the testimony, I find that the claimant has failed to prove

that she sustained a compensable gradual onset left wrist injury

while she was employed by the respondent.  It appears that at the

time the claimant’s left wrist began to bother her, she was not

working due to her pre-existing blood clotting issues and not at a

time when she was performing employment duties for the respondent.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not her blood clots were a compensable consequence of her

compensable right carpal tunnel injury.  Specifically, the claimant

contends that her bout with lower extremity difficulties after her

October 29, 2010, carpal tunnel release surgery is a compensable

consequence of her compensable injury.  The claimant does have a

pre-existing problem with blood clotting in her lower extremities

that has been treated and documented in the medical evidence by Dr.

Brownfield.  On June 15, 2010, Dr. Brownfield authored a letter

concerning the claimant and her lower extremity problems in or

around October 2010 which would have been after the claimant’s

right carpal tunnel surgery as follows:

“I have been asked to write a letter in
regards to a patient who is followed here at
Harrison Family Practice Clinic by the name of
Marjeana Benson (DOB 12-24-61).  As response
to the letter that was written to me regarding
her specific conditions that cause blood clots
being on Coumadin, what I can say is, that in
the period of time related to October 2010, I
do have records that show that she thought she
possibly could have had blood clots to the
legs with some swelling.  She was seen and had
ultrasound at the hospital which showed no
blood clots at that time.  She does have a
condition that causes her to be prone to blood
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clots, and so certainly going forward she
should only come off of Coumadin when it is
necessary to do so such as for surgery.  I
would not be in favor of holding her Coumadin
for non-urgent or unneeded procedures such as
cosmetic surgery as an example.  If she does
have to come off of Coumadin for any procedure
going forward, she certainly will be at some
increased risk of forming a blood clot from
not being on the medication.  It is impossible
to quantify that increased risk for her.  She
does understand her history and the potential
for blood clots if she comes off medications.”

It appears from the medical records and the letter from Dr.

Brownfield that the claimant did not suffer a blood clot in or

around October 2010.  The claimant believed that she suffered a

blood clot; however, medical evidence does not show a blood clot to

have existed at that time.  I find that the claimant has failed to

prove that blood clotting during that period of time was a

compensable consequence of her admittedly compensable right carpal

tunnel syndrome.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional or continuing medical treatment for her

right hand and wrist.  Dr. Sidani saw the claimant on December 23,

2010, and released the claimant to full duty work with zero

impairment at that time.  I note that Dr. Sidani was the doctor who

performed the claimant’s right carpal tunnel surgery and treated

the claimant on multiple occasions for that problem.  On August 2,

2011, Dr. Jeff Johnson stated, in reference to the claimant’s right

hand and wrist pain, “I discussed with Ms. Benson today that her

symptoms are somewhat of a quandary to me.  Given the fact that she

has persistent pain that is out of proportion to her exam, I wonder
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if this may represent RSD without trophic changes.  Although this

is somewhat unlikely we have not looked into this and it is a

possibility.   However it is a great sign that the pain in the heel

of her hand which was originally her concern has completely

resolved.  I am not sure how to describe the new pain in her wrist

anatomically.”  On December 19, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Morse and he stated, “At the present time, I do not see any need

for any other testing.  Neurologically, she can return to work with

no restrictions.”  After review of all the medical evidence in this

matter, it seems clear to me that the claimant has received the

appropriate treatment for her compensable right carpal tunnel

syndrome.  I find that the claimant has failed to prove that she is

entitled to additional or continued medical treatment for her right

carpal tunnel syndrome.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 3, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 4, 2012, are hereby accepted as fact.
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2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable gradual onset injury in

the form of left carpal tunnel syndrome.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her blood clotting is a compensable consequence of

her admittedly compensable right carpal tunnel syndrome.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to continuing or additional medical

treatment for her right hand and wrist.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


